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Memo to:  Grinnell Campus Community
 
From:  Patricia Finkelman, Chair, Board of Trustees, and
             Raynard Kington, President

 Date:  June 21, 2016
 
On June 8-10, Grinnell College’s Board of Trustees, hosted by Trustee Steve Holtze ’68, met in Denver, Colorado, for its annual retreat.   Trustees and administrators welcomed five new Board members, Charles Gottdiener ’86, John Kispert ’85, David Maxwell ’66, Kathryn Mohrman ’67, and W. Edward Senn ’79.  Angela Onwuachi-Willig ’94 and Peter Calvert ’79, the newly elected president and president-elect of the Alumni Council, were also in attendance.  An introductory orientation session was held directly preceding the meetings, on Wednesday afternoon, for this group, and was conducted by Barry Thomas and Anne Spence, Chair and vice-Chair, respectively, of the Trustees and Trustee Organization Committee.
 
The retreat began at dinner on Wednesday and was followed by a presentation from President Kington about the growing economic inequality and changing demographics in the U.S., and the impact they have on higher education and Grinnell College in particular.  Thursday morning began with a session led by   Barry Thomas, Trustee, on Grinnell’s strategic planning framework, to help remind the Board about the Grinnell’s iterative and flexible planning process, our institutional core metrics, and our goal of sustainably meeting the College’s mission by focusing on Grinnell as a learning liberal arts College—where learning is a continuous and priority process for students, faculty and staff.   The retreat session which followed, led by trustees Eric Whitaker and Matthew Welch, and VPs Joe Bagnoli and Michael Latham, challenged the Board to think about the questions the College needs to consider to best guide the approaches we need to take with regard to other strategic issues. The next sessions dealt with technology and its rapid development and impact on society at large, and particularly on higher education.  Chief Information Technology Officer, Dave Robinson, provided a status report on the College’s Information Technology operation, and two students, Anita DeWitt ’17, and Myles Becker ’19, along with staff member and Digital Liberal Arts Specialist, David Neville, made a presentation on the rise of virtual reality among today’s technology offerings, and conducted an interactive activity with meeting attendees, who were each able to experience virtual reality with their smart phones.  The goal of these sessions was to think long term about possible future industry disruptions as a result of technology advances.
 
One of the remaining sessions on Thursday was a discussion of the recommendations from the Residential Learning Task Force, led by trustee George Moose and Associate VP Andrea Conner.  It focused on the Board’s responses to two of the three top endorsements from the Task Force as Trustees assumed the identities of various constituents of the College.  Trustees were then asked to brainstorm about the strategic topics it felt would be important to undertake in the next academic year. The topics proposed will be synthesized and used to design the Board’s major agenda items for next year.
 
The meetings concluded for the day with a presentation from Jill Tiefenthaler, President of Colorado College, on the economics of higher education.  The data she shared and her perspectives about the education industry, its costs and benefits, were invaluable to hear and laid the foundation for a lively question and answer session for Board and staff members.    
On Friday morning, Trish Anderson, Board Vice-Chair and Chair of the Board’s Development Steering Committee, along with Barry Thomas, summarized a committee recommendation for a change in the Board’s committee structure and functions. The proposal is part of the work of the Board’s assessment process, and is intended to assist with the Board’s efficiency and effectiveness.  
 
The Board also unanimously approved a resolution which honored the long and valuable service of Trustee Ronald Sandler ‘62, who recently resigned as a Trustee.   
Patricia Finkelman, ’80, Chair of the Board of Trustees

Raynard Kington, President
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